
DECEMBER 2019 / JANUARY 2020

Issue 331
Published by Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council and distributed free throughout the Parish and at

www.hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk



email enquires to ian@rumshack.co.uk 
Call us on 02382182458 for information 

Hamble marquee hire 

www.rumshack.co.uk 

 

 
Marquee hire, all types of catering, temporary bars, 

 furniture hire and luxury toilets for  
Weddings, parties, corporate events and all occasions.  

 

Hamble-le-Rice Parish Council
Memorial Hall, High Street, Hamble-le-Rice, Southampton SO31 4JE

Telephone: 023 8045 3422 (Office) or 07402 648 050
07949 160 885 (Grounds Team)

Email: clerk@hamblepc.org.uk / deputyclerk@hamblepc.org.uk
headgroundsman@hamblepc.org.uk

The Parish Office is now open Monday to Friday
 10am to midday and 2pm to 4pm (except Bank Holidays)

The views represented in contributions submitted are not necessarily those of the Parish 
Council’s or the editor. The editor and Parish Council accept no responsibility for goods or 

services advertised.

Advertising & Editorial Enquiries: 023 8045 3422 / vmag@hamblepc.org.uk
DEADLINE FOR FEBRUARY ISSUE: 3pm, Wednesday 15th January

monitoring points at The Hamble School, 
Hamble Primary School (maybe in Mount 
Pleasant Car Park) and Coronation Parade. 
The Committee asked that more attention 
is given to wider issues such as residents’ 
concerns about the effects on air quality 
from the industrial complexes on the other 
side of Southampton Water. There should 
also be more active monitoring of air quality 
along Southampton Water to identify 
pollution caused by maritime traffi c. Items 
such as these should deserve separate 
consideration in the plan. The Committee 
fi nally commented that it is important the 
targets are more defi ned and measurable 
so that is clear if they have been achieved.
CORONATION PARADE
A project review of the Coronation Parade 
refurbishment has been undertaken by 
the Council, although this was a Borough 
Council project to which the Parish Council 
contributed £40,000 towards the scheme. 
The Parish Council has written to the 
Borough Council giving its feedback on 

REMEMBRANCE
Representatives from the Parish Council 
attended services both in the village and 
in Netley to mark Remembrance Sunday 
on the 10th November. The services were 
well supported as normal and continue to 
form an important part of village life. Work 
on the Poppy Trail along Hamble Lane has 
been completed with a memorial seed mix, 
based mainly on poppies, being planted 
to mark the Victory in Europe anniversary 
next May. Bulbs will also be planted for 
some early spring colour. 
AIR QUALITY
In October, the Planning Committee 
made a response on behalf of the 
parish regarding the Borough Council’s 
consultation on its Air Quality Plan. It was 
supportive of the general thrust of the 
plan and the actions proposed but it felt 
that the current Air Quality Management 
Area should be reviewed to take in more of 
Hamble Lane. Now it focuses on the upper 
reaches of the road. It also asked for more 

Please note: the Parish Offi ce is closed 23rd December to 2nd January.
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A monthly drop-in advice session, fi rst 
Wednesday of the month at The Mercury 

Library & Community Hub. 10am -1pm

IPLAN 

PROPERTIES 
 

FOR ALL THOSE JOBS AROUND THE HOUSE 
 

BIG JOBS, SMALL JOBS, NO PROBLEM 
 

KITCHENS, BATHROOMS, PLUMBING, TILING, 
CARPENTRY, PAINTING & DECORATING, 

ELECTRICS, FLOORING,  
FLAT PACK ASSEMBLY 

 
40 YEARS EXPERIENCE 

 
WE CAN ALSO LOOK AFTER THE 

MAINTENANCE OF YOUR RENTAL OR HOLIDAY 
LET 
 

CALL ROGER ON 
01425 838564   07500 707254 

OR EMAIL 
roger.gunn1@btinternet.com 

02381 784855   07500 707254
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the project and has requested a formal 
response to the points raised to help 
improve the governance around these 
types of projects in the future. The Parish 
Council has also revised its own project 
management processes to include the 
points learnt from its fi nancial contribution 
to the Coronation Parade scheme.
WELCOME TO HAMBLE
The County Council has agreed the location 
of a new ‘Welcome to Hamble’ sign at 
Hamble’s recent extended boundary 
at the top of Mallards Road. The Parish 
Council will be paying the cost of installing 
this new sign.
PASSING OF IAIN GASS
The Council is sad to report that Mr Iain 
MacGregor Gass passed away on 15th 
October 2019 aged 61 years. Iain worked 
for the Council for several years keeping 
our facilities clean and tidy. He will be 
fondly remembered by the Parish Council 
and I am sure many in the community.
RESIGNATION OF TONY RYAN
Due to personal reasons, Tony Ryan 
has resigned as a parish councillor. The 
Council would like to thank Tony for his 
work and contribution to the Council 

since he joined it last year. As it is within 6 
months of electing a new council, the post 
will remain unfi lled until the elections take 
place in May.
IMPROVEMENTS TO THE MAGAZINE
You will notice a few minor adjustments 
to the Village Magazine from the next 
edition in the new year following a working 
party report that reviewed its running 
costs, content, advertising and layout & 
design. Overall feedback had been that it 
was viewed as a good quality publication 
providing important information for 
Hamble residents but as with everything 
there was room for improvement. In 
particular, we are keen to welcome new 
contributions, so if you have a news story, 
please let us know.
CHRISTMAS CAROLS IN THE SQUARE
A grant has been given to the organisers 
of the Carols in the Square to provide the 
amplifi cation equipment for the event on 
Christmas Eve.

Agendas, minutes and reports for all Council 
meetings can be found on our website:

www.hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk 

Christmas Preparations
Its that time of year again when decorations 
go up and plans take shape for Christmas 
and the New Year. By the time you receive 
this, the Christmas Tree and lights in 
The Square should be up and lit and the 
arrangements for the Carols on Christmas 
Eve well advanced. The fun starts at 6pm 
and the proceeds of the evening go to 
a number of local charities. The Parish 
Council would like to say a big thank to 

the organisers for their time and effort in 
arranging this very special event.

Christmas Opening Hours
The Parish Offi ce will close on the 20th 
December and reopen on the 2nd January 
2020. Staff will be on duty over the period 
and phones and emails will be regularly 
checked. Please note that the offi ce will 
also be closed on the afternoon of 13th 
December.

MESSAGE FROM THE CLERK
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023 8045 3907      enquiries@accountably.co.uk      www.accountably.co.uk
1st Floor, Unit 12, Compass Point,Ensign Way, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4RA

YOUR LOCAL ACCOUNTANTS - HOW CAN WE CAN HELP?
Our Hamble-based team offer a friendly and professional service to local businesses. 

Our clients include trades, professional consultants and the marine industry.

WE CAN HELP YOU COMPLY WITH YOUR OBLIGATIONS
• VAT   • Tax   • Accounts

AND HELP YOU BUILD YOUR BUSINESS
• Management Accounts   • Budgets  • Growth Planning

FREE INITIAL CONSULTATION

www.hambleestateagency.com   Tel: 02380 455055   post@hambleestateagency.com

CENTRAL VILLAGE 

PROPERTIES  FOR SALE

Hamble £356,500 Hamble OIEO £700,000

Hamble £210,000 Hamble £164,950

Hamble £279,950

Hamble £310,000

Hamble £325,000

Hamble £329,950
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Foreshore Benches
In this year’s budget the Council set aside 
£50,000 to refresh the street furniture at 
the Foreshore. Replacement slats for the 
benches on the Northern Quay have been 
purchased and will be replaced on a rolling 
programme over the next few months. The 
iron work will also be repainted. This leaves 
the wood and concrete benches on the 
Southern Quay which badly need replacing. 
Suppliers have been asked to submit plans 
for new seating in the area that make better 
use of the current space and the grassed 
area. We hope to have some innovative 
designs that will then form the basis of a 
public consultation. Given the iconic status 
of the foreshore we want to include as 
many people as possible in helping to make 
the decision in the new year. There will be 
scheme options displayed in the offi ce, on 
the website and social media for people to 
comment on. Although the work may not 
be completed by Easter we expect it to be 
fi nished before the area gets too busy.
To compliment the improvements, 
groundstaff will be planting bulbs on the 
Southern Quay over the next few weeks as 
well as a number of other areas across the 
village. At the moment we are concentrating 
on those pieces of land that we own, but 
as the programme of planting rolls on we 
will look to work with Hampshire County 
Council and Eastleigh Borough Council to 
plant and improve those areas as well. In 
time we should have corridors of planting 
that not only look good but help to support 
insects and other animals throughout the 
year.

Elections
Although this is still some way off (and we 
have a general election to get through fi rst) 
our own parish Elections will take place on 
7th May 2020. This date is posing some 
challenges for us as we plan our diary of 
meetings into next year as the 8th May has 
been set as a public holiday to mark VE day 
and as a result it is not clear whether the 
votes will have been counted before our 
scheduled meeting on Monday 11th May. 
Given this it has been decided to move our 
fi rst council meeting of the year on a day to 
Tuesday 12th May. We also have decided 
that we will arrange the Annual Parish 
Meeting after the elections on 21st May 
which will give parishioners the opportunity 
to make suggestion about the work of the 
new council which will serve for four years. 
Donkey Derby Field
The Council makes the Donkey Derby Field 
available free of charge to groups during the 
year for parking. The fi eld is only available for 
use for 28 days a year so as a result careful 
consideration is given to the requests we 
receive. Priority is given to events that are 
available to the whole village such as the 
food and brocante markets but also include 
the River Raid, River Hamble Games and 
many of the sailing activities that take place 
during the year. 
The conditions of use have been reviewed 
and we are waiting for feedback on the 
changes from the regular users. If you want 
to know more about it or you are planning 
a community event next year and would like 
to use the fi eld, please get in touch as soon 
as possible.

MESSAGE FROM THE CLERK
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Personal and Caring Funeral Services

101 Peartree Avenue, Bitterne,
Southampton SO19 7JJ 023 8043 4444 
3 College Place, London Road,
Southampton SO15 2FB

email: info@jonathanterry.co.uk       www.jonathanterry.co.uk

Please contact us at any time for help and advice at our offices:

023 8023 4533

Funerals 
are important to say Farewell 

and help us to create one 

lasting memory  
~

Jonathan Terry    
Your Local Independent Funeral Director 

and Memorial Consultant

We are here to help and offer our:
•	 Classic	Rolls	Royce	Fleet	
•	 Mercedes	Fleet
•	 Monumental	Masonry	
•	 Coffee	Mornings
•	 Bereavement	Support	Groups
•	 Golden	Charter	
	 Funeral	Plans 

Jonathan Terry
Dip. FD - MBIE - MBIFD
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Going Green
There is much in the news about climate 
change and the consequences of it. Where 
we can we are taking steps to reduce 
the parish council carbon footprint by 
adopting new technologies for plant and 
equipment as well as our buildings but 
there is much more we could do. There 
are simple steps like protecting trees and 
hedges as a way of reducing air pollutants 
as well as investigating things like electric 
charging points in our car parks, increasing 
opportunities to recycle materials and 
switching to greener energy suppliers. 
These are very local issues and it would 
be good to hear from the community about 
your ideas. We can’t always do things 
straight away but we have already planted 
a community orchard, adopted practices 
such as wood piles and wild verges, 
converted tools and equipment to battery 
powered equipment where feasible and are 

supporting small recycling projects. Help us 
to help you do more.
Transforming Cities Fund
Southampton City Council alongside 
Hampshire County Council (HCC) have 
made an application to the Department 
of Transport’s Transforming Cities Fund for 
2019 - 2023. If successful, the fund would 
help to improve bus, cycle and walking 
infrastructure on the Hamble Peninsula. 
The travel and cycle surveys with employers 
and employees that we carried out with 
HCC last year have helped to identify what 
measures would be most helpful in Hamble 
focusing on improvements to the cycle route 
network and improvements to the facilities 
at Hamble Station. If you took part in the 
surveys I hope you will start to see some 
steps that address the issues raised. A 
decision on the bid will be known in March.

- Amanda

For the past few years myself and a few 
friends have taken part in this event to raise 
money for Naomi House and Jacksplace. I 
am sure many of you will be aware of this 
hospice which supports children and young 
people with life-limiting and life-threatening 
conditions. Every year the run has a fabulous 
atmosphere, some don’t run, they walk and 
enjoy the beautiful sights of old Winchester. 
This year’s run is on Sunday 1st December, 
and after the run is completed a medal is 
given as a souvenir and we then head back 
for lunch in Hamble at 2pm where we also 
drum up more donations for the charity. If 
you would like to contribute, this would be 
greatly appreciated, each of us runners, all 
from the village will be circulating around 

the village to each public house in a bid 
to raise money. The total amount will be 
presented to Naomi House on behalf of 
Hamble Village the following week and 
published in the next Village Magazine. I 
hope to see some of you supporting this 
very worthwhile charity. 

– Cllr Joanne Nesbit-Bell

NAOMI HOUSE AND JACKSPLACE SANTA RUN
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Gecko
Projects Ltd Property & Garden Services

Bespoke garden rooms
Resin Bound Drives & Patios
Extensions & Alterations

07502297779
02380199625
build@geckoprojects.co.uk
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HAMBLE PLAYERS: A MURDER IS ANNOUNCED AUDITIONS

Sleeping Beauty – The Pantomime 
For last minute tickets do contact the Box 
Offi ce on 02380 440660.  There may be 
some late availability due to returns or 
illness.
Of course, once Christmas is over, read 
throughs, auditions and rehearsals will 
commence in the New Year for our next 
production.
‘A Murder is Announced’ by Agatha Christie 
will be performed by the Players from 
Tuesday 31st March 2020 – Saturday 4th 
April 2020. Auditions will take place in the 
hut behind the Memorial Hall in Hamble on 
Thursday 9th January at 7.30pm.  There 

are twelve parts so plenty of opportunities 
to act for any aspiring thespians! For more 
information, contact Kay Baker (Director) 
on 07866 097789.
This could be an opportunity of a life time, 
reliving an old passion or just having a need 
for something to do during the cold winter 
evenings! Do join us.  It will be fun!
Watch this space for news of auditions for 
the Junior Section in 2020.
Check out our website for contact details or 
e-mail the following:
Chair, Tim: tim266@hotmail.com
Secretary, Carol:  carolings@hotmail.co.uk
www.hambleplayers.org.uk

Christmas Day Lunch
2019

At
The Priory Centre, St Andrew’s Church, Hamble.

Are you, or is anyone you know, going to be on their own on
Christmas Day?

We  invite  you  to  come  to  lunch  and  enjoy  good  company,  traditional
Christmas  fare  and  a  very  warm  welcome  at  The  Priory  Centre  at  St
Andrew’s Church.

If you rely on the services of a carer, your carer is most welcome to come
along too.  There is easy access for all, with no steps and everything on one
level.

Transport to and from the Priory Centre can be provided on request. For
further information please ring: Kay on 023 8045 4745 or 078866 097789
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THERAPEUTIC MASSAGE
OSTEOPATHY

SPORTS MASSAGE
Assessments & Treatments Available For :

LJM BOOKKEEPING SERVICES

Contact Lynda on 07774 790543
or Email:

ljmbookkeepingservices@gmail.com

• Self Employed/Small Businesses
• Bookkeeping to Trial Balance
• Computerised Accountancy

• Credit Control 
• VAT Returns

• Preparati on of Final Accounts for 
Sole Traders

• Self-Assessment Tax Returns
• Payroll 

Holiday Cover can also be
provided for

Hourly Rate Charged 
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On Wednesday 16th October, fi ve 
representatives from Hamble Lifeboat 
travelled to the Houses of Parliament to 
attend a reception to highlight the role 
and issues faced by independent lifeboat 
stations around the UK.

The reception afforded the team from 
Hamble and the representatives from the 
other 17 independent lifeboat stations that 
attended, the opportunity to talk to several 
MPs about the services they provide to 
communities the length and breadth of the 
UK & Ireland. It was a fantastic opportunity 
to highlight how important government 
funding is to keeping these crucial services 
going – specifi cally the Department for 
Transport Grant and the Rescue Boat 
Grant Fund. The team were also able to 
speak with representatives from other 
independent lifeboats to discuss common 
issues, including: how to raise awareness, 
fundraising and running costs. There were 
also two representatives present from 
the RNLI, which provided an opportunity 
to forge better relationships between the 
different organisations.

There are 8 independent Lifeboats in 
Scotland, 8 in Northern Ireland, 4 in Wales, 
38 in England and 28 in the Republic of 

Ireland - some of which are inland rescue 
services - in total,  that’s 86 identifi ed 
independent lifeboat & rescue services with 
238 RNLI stations across the same region.  
In 2018, the RNLI Lifeboats launched 
8,964 times across their 238 stations. 
That’s an average of 38 launches per 
station. By comparison, Hamble Lifeboat 
launched 103 times in 2018, and to date 
in 2019 has launched on 98 occasions to 
taskings from the Solent Coastguard.

Hamble are very grateful to the organisers 
of the event, and to the sponsors for 
generously supporting it.  We are hoping 
that the event will become an annual one 
- with the opportunity to run a conference 
style event next year involving all emergency 
services. 

HAMBLE LIFEBOAT AT THE HOUSES OF PARLIAMENT RECEPTION

Hamble Village Memorial Hall would like to 
honour Diana Riching for her many years of 
service to the Parent and Toddler group run 
at the hall. Diana is retiring at the end of 
this term, and the parents/carers that have 

PARENT AND TODDLER GROUP

attended over the many years, join us in 
thanking Diana and sending best wishes. A 
new provider will be taking over in the new 
year, contact the Memorial Hall for more 
details.
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Shush, 
don’t tell 
everyone it’s 
complimentary 
Prosecco & mince 
pies at the 
Gaff Rigger this 
Christmas Eve
from 5pm - 10pm

Mercury Yacht Harbour, Satchell Lane, Hamble, SO31 4HQ
e: christmas@gaffrigger.co.uk          t: 02380 455 595

Soft drink option available.
Children welcome.

One each per person.
Rights of entry reserved.
Licensing conditions apply.

Restaurant reservations being taken.
RSVP if you can.

X X
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HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS

Last month we had hoped to make a 
joint effort with Eastleigh Ramblers and 
Eastleigh Borough Council on Footpath No 
505 that runs parallel with the boundary of 
the Common with Hamble Point Marina. We 
understand this section of path is likely to 
become part of the English Coast National 
Trail and currently it is barely passable in 
the wetter months. Unfortunately the wet 
weather and some exceptional tides beat 
us to it and the path’s condition was so bad 
that we could not work on it. The renovation 
has been postponed until the Spring and 
in the meantime we hope that the one-way 
valve on the drain pipe that is currently 
allowing high tides to fl ood the path can be 
restored.

We still have plenty to do in the winter 

BEACH CLEANS
4th and 18th DECEMBER 2019
& 2nd and 15th JANUARY 2020
The next conservation task
SCRUB CLEARANCE
11th DECEMBER 2019
& 8th JANUARY 2020

For the main task, meet 10am Hamble Point Car Park and please wear clothing suitable for the 
weather on the day. We provide all equipment but welcome contributions to the tea fund. To book 

your place for this event please contact Philip:
07810 453 138 / hambleconserve@btinternet.com.

www.hambleconservationvolunteers.org.uk

months which give us the opportunity to 
clear scrub from the Common without the 
risk of disturbing wildlife.

Regardless of the task we welcome 
volunteers, the tasks can be arduous but 
there are roles for a wide range of agilities.  
Furthermore we appreciate that many 
people cannot spare the time for the whole 
task so please do not be put off if you can 
only be with us for a short time.
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DATES FOR YOUR DIARY IN DECEMBER & JANUARY

Monday 9th Dec & 13th 
Jan
Hamble-le-Rice Parish 
Council Meeting
All Council meetings are 
open to the public to 
attend.
7pm, venues TBC

Listing of an event does not constitute endorsement. Details believed to be correct at the time of publication.

Monday 27th Jan
Hamble Parish Planning 
Committee Meeting

7pm, The Roy Underdown 
Pavilion

Considering the Council’s 
response to applications in 
or a� ecting Hamble.

xxx

Wednesday 4th Dec
Citizens Advice Drop 
In Sessions
Free, confi dential advice. 
First Wednesday of every 
month.
10am-1pm, The Mercury 
Library & Community Hub

Wednesday 11th Dec & 8th 
Jan
Tea and Teach
Help with digital skills. 
Second Wednesday 
of every month, by 
appointment only.

Thursday 19th Dec

Local Area Committee 
Meeting

Responsible for local policy, 
local matters including 
planning applications and 
planning enforcement 
tra�  c management, 
environmental 
improvements and more.
6pm,
Hamble Primary School

ORDER ONLINE FROM 18th NOVEMBER
Go to www.hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk

and click on ‘Clock Permits’

OR IN PERSON FROM 2nd DECEMBER
at The Parish O�  ce

(just complete the form on the website, or � ll out at the o�  ce)

2020 FORESHORE PARKING PERMITS

£10 PER YEAR
FOR 4 HOURS PARKING PER DAY

= just under 3p per day

Permits are available to Hamble Parishioners and are limited to one per household.

2020 2020 CLOCK PERMITS - ORDER 
ONLINE OR AT THE PARISH OFFICE

Resident’s clock permits for Hamble Foreshore Car Park for 2020 

are £10 (that’s just under 3p per day!). Available now online or in 

person from 2nd December at the Parish Offi ce.

Open weekdays 10am-midday and 2-4pm until 22nd December

ORDER ONLINE FROM 18th NOVEMBER
Go to www.hambleparishcouncil.gov.uk

and click on ‘Clock Permits’

OR IN PERSON FROM 2nd DECEMBER
at The Parish O�  ce

(just complete the form on the website, or � ll out at the o�  ce)

2020 FORESHORE PARKING PERMITS

£10 PER YEAR
FOR 4 HOURS PARKING PER DAY

= just under 3p per day

Permits are available to Hamble Parishioners and are limited to one per household.

2020

Christmas Eve
Christmas Carols

Don’t miss out on the 
festive fun: all proceeds 
from the events will be 
donated to:
St Andrew’s Church,
Hamble Sea Scouts,
Hamble Lifeboat; and
Wet Wheels.
6-7pm, The Square Car 
Park

Christmas Day
St. Andrew’s Cafe Annual Christmas Lunch
Are you, or is anyone you 
know, going to be on their 
own on Christmas Day?
Everyone is welcome to 
join us in the Priory Centre 
for Christmas lunch, tea 
and co� ee from. Let’s get together for food, friends and 
fellowship! Transport to and from the Priory Centre can be 
provided on request. Any queries, call Kay on 023 8045 
4745 or 07866

14

Regular Events
Weekly What Where
Monday Monday Club 1.30pm, Hamble Club

Mondays Hamble River Singers Community Choir
(Contact basschickbev@gmail.com)

7.30pm , HRSC Rooms

Monday U-Tone Circuit Training 8.15-9.15pm,
Memorial Hall (Rear Hall)

Thursday Walking Netball 9.45-10.45am,  
Hamble Sports Complex

Monday
(except Bank Hols)

Forever Fit: 60+ fitness exercise to music.
4 week block £16. (Call Julie: 07952 983 349)

10.30 - 11.30am,
Follands Sports & Social Club.

Tuesday Parent & Toddlers Group 9.30-11.30am, Memorial Hall

Tues & Thurs Pilates (Tues 12-1pm) (Thurs 10-11am)
Memorial Hall

Tuesday Puppy Classes (contact Annette 023 8045 3490) 6-9pm, Memorial Hall

Wednesday Yoga 10-11.30am, Memorial Hall

Wednesdays
& Fridays

Fantasy Allstars Cheerleading Classes
at Hamble Sports Complex

6-8pm Wed (12+), 5-6pm Fri 
(3-8years), 6-7pm Fri (9-11years)

Wednesday Chairfi t: 60+ Seated exercise to music.
4 week block £10. (Call Julie: 07952 983 349)

11.15am-12pm,
Roy Underdown Pavilion.

Wednesday Cherubs
(Contact: Father Graham Whiting 023 8045 2148)

10.30am - 12pm,
St. Andrews Church.

Thursday Mums v Mums Football
facebook.com/groups/2624103814269246

7.30-8.30pm,
Hamble Sports Complex

Friday Village Market Memorial Hall, 9.30-10.45am

Friday Dads v Dads Football
facebook.com/DADSvDADSSouthampton

7-8pm,
Hamble Sports Complex

Monthly What Where
2nd Monday Hamble Flower Club 1.30pm, Memorial Hall

4th Monday RAF Association Itchen & Hamble branch
(Contact: Steve Rawlings 02380 740771) 12pm, Hamble Club

1st Tuesday Bursledon and District Gardening Club 7pm, St Pauls Church, Bursledon

2nd Tuesday Hamble Ladies Group 7.30pm, Priory Centre,
St Andrew’s Church

1st & 3rd Weds Hamble Conservation Beach Cleans 10am, Hamble Point Car Park

2nd Wednesday Hamble Conservation Task 10am, Hamble Point Car Park

4th Wednesday Informal Bereavement Support Group
(Contact: Heather Smith 02380 452988) 2pm-3pm, The Priory Centre

Last Saturday Place 2B Café (Coffee, Cake & Conversation) 10am-12pm, Priory Centre

Bi-Weekly What When
12th & 16th St. Andrewʼs Cafe @ The Priory Centre 10.30am-12.45pm

15



Contemporary Indian Cuisine
4-7 High Street, Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JE

Tel: 023 8045 2285
Tel: 023 8045 4477

Opening Hours:

7 days a week - 5:30 to midnight
All major credit cards welcome

Free Car Parking

www.cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk
reservations@cinnamonbayhamble.co.uk 

VISIT OUR FACEBOOK PAGE

20
% 

DIS
COUNT F

OR

TA
KE-A

WAY
 O

RD
ER

S

6 Coronation Parade, Hamble Lane
Hamble, Southampton SO31 4JT

info@chambersofhamblebutchers.co.uk
Opening Hours: 

Tues-Fri 8am-5pm, Sat 8am-3pm

BEEF, PORK, LAMB, CHICKEN, 
TURKEY, GAME

  • Top quality   • Free range
  • Sourced locally where possible

  • Seasonal produce   
• Many traditional sausage recipes

023 8045 4260 

 

VIKING CARS 
     023 8040 6633 

Based at Hamble Point Marina 
Reliable friendly private hire/taxi 
Service – FOR SHORT OR  
LONG Distances and ALL AIRPORTS 
AND PORTS.  4, 6, 7 & 8 Seaters 
Prices from:  
Southampton airport £22.00 
Heathrow £80.00 Gatwick £95.00 
Bournemouth £58.00 

023 8040 6633 
www.vikingcars.co.uk 
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F.C. Hughes
Funeral Directors

46 St. Johns Road, Hedge End S030 4AG
Tel: 01489 782404

• Our staff are at your service 24 hours a day
• Memorial advice and products available

• Funeral Plans Available
• Members of The National Association of Funeral Directors

www.dignityfunerals.co.uk
Part of Dignity plc.
A British Company

DAILY MINIBUS SERVICE 
FROM HAMBLE VILLAGE

The Gregg School
Townhill Park House

Cutbush Lane 
Southampton 

SO18 3RR
Tel 02380 472133

office@thegreggschool.org

The Gregg Schools
Independent day schools for boys 

and girls aged 3-16 years old

www.thegreggschool.org
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office@thegreggprep.org
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HAMBLE-LE-RICE FLOWER CLUB
IMPORTANT NOTICE - CHANGE OF DATE 
DUE TO GENERAL ELECTION
Christmas Demonstration – Monday 
December 9th at 2.00pm. Doors open at 
1.00pm in Hamble Memorial Hall. 
Sandy Bailey presents ‘Christmas Delights.’  
This will be a very special occasion as it is 
Sandy’s fi nal demonstration as a National 
demonstrator. You do not want to miss this!
Tickets are available for this open meeting 
at £10. (Including tea/coffee/ mince pie) 
Contact any committee member. 
All the arrangements are raffl ed so you 
could go home with fl owers to decorate 
your home.
We held an all-day workshop in November. 
It was fun! Hopefully some of you will have 
the pleasure of these arrangements in your 
houses at Christmas!
On January 13th we will be holding our 
annual afternoon tea party when we have 
an ‘In House’ Demonstration.  This is a very 

cosy affair. Hats are encouraged but not 
mandatory! Do contact a member of the 
committee if you have any specifi c dietary 
requirements. £5 per person.
Sheila, Chairman - 02380 453718
Christine, Vice Chairman - 07764 219193
Jeanette, Hon Secretary - 07813 326997   
Judy,   Hon Treasurer - 02392 554157

In September one our favourite speakers, 
Judy Theobald, joined us again to chat 
about her life experiences. Judy is a very 
funny and interesting lady and she began by 
telling us about growing up in Southampton 
then living in Lincolnshire and talked about 
the Lincolnshire accent and described 
some of their old traditions. 
She started earning money at 13 singing in 
the Church Choir and at weddings spending 
all her earnings on makeup. Her stories of 
her life as a teenager had us all laughing 
and we all could remember doing the 
same things. She told us that she wanted 
to go into journalism but there was a lot of 
bias against women back in the 60s/70s. 
Marriage was a career and jobs were 
turned down to concentrate on family life. 

Judy has an amazing way of telling a tale 
with lots of fun involved.
Her subjects covered, husbands - she has 
had two, one was an adulterer the other 
a bigamist so there was a lot to keep us 
amused about those relationships. More 
subjects were children, child birth, accents, 
the church. She said she was fascinated by 
the history of toilets so our evening was a 
real eye opener on these subjects to name 
but a few. Judy certainly kept us very, very 
interested and it was good to laugh along 
with everyone and she will always be 
welcome back at any time.
In October we had Joey Le Mesurier from 
‘Wild Fox’ come along again and once again 
she was able to give us some ideas on how 
to make some beautiful fl ower displays out 

HAMBLE LADIES GROUP
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MOORE
ELECTRICAL SERVICES
David Moore - Approved Electrician

Tel: 01489 786419
Mobile: 07971 405014

Email: info@mooreelectricalservices.co.uk
29 Reservoir Lane  Hedge End

l Rewires
l Showers
l Extra Sockets & 

Lights
l Outside Sockets & 

Lighting
l Power to Garages, 

Sheds and 
Conservatories

l Energy Efficient 
Electric Heating

l Testing & Fault 
Finding

l Fuse Boards
l Security Lighting
l Fire & Security 

Alarms
l Extra TV Points
l Ethernet Data 

Wiring
l Extra Satellite 

Points

Are you looking for office 
space in Hamble?

2 waterfront offices for let in Hamble over
looking Southampton Water

Offices can be joined, so can suit 1 to 6 people

Fully refurbished

Aircon

New kitchen facilities

24/7 access, good security

All inclusive competitive rates

Business rates exempt for most companies

For more details and contact please visit: 
www.22compass.co.uk

22 COMPASS POINT
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of practically nothing. 
Joey told us that she studied Floristry, 
fi nishing her studies in 2009. She had 
a Saturday job in a Florist but ended up 
becoming the manager. She started up on 
her own which was more fl exible for her as 
she had family commitments by then. She 
loves her job especially as she does a lot of 
weddings but she does know that there is 
a lot of waste in the industry and she has 
become very environmentally conscious, 
recycling as much as she can. She said that 
most fl owers we buy are usually wrapped in 
plastic and also so are a lot that she buys 
from wholesalers. She told us that she 
composts all the fl owers from weddings 
and re-uses as much plastic as she can 
and is very aware of the problem. She does 
not use oasis (which is not biodegradable), 
using chicken wire instead which can be 
reused over and over again. She also dries 
a lot of the fl owers after weddings which 
she then uses again for other displays.
This evening Joey concentrated on doing 
a very simple table decoration and it was 
lovely to see the end result. When doing 
wedding fl owers, she tries to encourage the 
bride to use fl owers which are in season 
and can be sourced from the UK which 
can help the environment. She told us that 
she works alongside someone who does 
table settings and they are using recycled 
crockery, cutlery etc which they source from 
charity shops and car boot sales. She set 
up a table for us to see how effective this 
can look and she said it is becoming very 
popular. Another enjoyable evening.
In November, the Hamble Ukulele Band and 
singers came along to entertain us with a 
wonderful repertoire of popular music. We 
have had this band before and they always 
manage to perform and give us a very jolly 
evening playing tunes we all recognise 
and can sing along to. Some of the songs 
included ‘Crazy Little Thing Called Love’, 
‘Give Anything I Own’, ‘Will You Still Love 
Me Tomorrow’, a collection of Mexican 

Type songs with ‘Twist and Shout’ to make 
our toes start tapping. ‘Country Roads’, 
‘Crazy’, ‘Calender Girl’, ‘Hold on Tight to 
Your Dreams’, ‘Let’s go to the Hop’ which 
had a couple of our Ladies up dancing. I 
have only named a few of the songs they 
entertained us with for over an hour which 
was wonderful. Cheered us all up on a cold 
November evening and it was so nice to see 
so many of our members turn up.
On 10th December we have our Christmas 
Dinner at The Beach Hut and ask those 
attending this to come along at 7.00pm 
for 7.30pm. Looking forward to this as it is 
always very enjoyable at a great venue with 
great food and great company.
You will be reading this article at the 
beginning of December so I would like to 
wish everyone a Happy Christmas and 
Happy New Year - a bit early I know but hey 
ho why not!
We have already planned most of our 
programme for the fi rst six months of 2020 
which is as follows: (how organised are we!!)
14th January - AGM
11th February - ‘Pets as Therapy’ - Laura 
Hamilton
10th March - Birds Aware Solent - Lizz 
Herberd
14th April - To be confi rmed
12th May - Roys Bees - Roy Godfree
9th June - Social Evening
Our meetings are held in the Priory Centre, 
Hamble Church and start at 7.30pm Why 
not come along and join us, you will be 
more than welcome.  - Bobby Conduit
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Another full house for the Society’s 
Chairman, Ian Underdown, who gave a 
very well-illustrated talk about Satchell 
Lane and he said there cannot be many 
residential roads in this country that can 
match its history. Many people were not 
aware that it was not until the beginning of 
the 1900s that most of the lane became 
part of Hamble, as in the previous centuries 
Satchell was a tithing in Hound.
Its fi rst recorded mention was in 1251 
when Henry III granted the abbot and 
monks of Netley Abbey free warren in 
their lands of Netley, Hound, Shotteshal 
(Satchell) and Sholing. Satchell’s name 
changed over the centuries with some 
variations being Shotshall, Shatsham, 
Shatshau and Sachel. During this time 
Satchell was a small agricultural tithing but 
being close to the river some its residents 
made their living from the river and going to 
sea. Satchell Farm was the main centre of 
activity and its workers lived in the thatched 
cottages in the lane. On average about 30 
people lived in Satchell tithing. The tenant 
of Satchell Farm often farmed Manor Farm 
at Hamble and Hound Farm. 
A superbly illustrated estate map of 
1725 gives the fi rst details of its tenants, 
dwellings, fi elds and commons. It appears 
that Satchell Lane was probably the 
main road into Hamble. In 1766 William 
Chamberlayne, a large landowner in the 
area, took procession of Satchell and his 
family owned it well into the 20th century. 
Around this time the central part of 
Copperhill Terrace was built at the Hamble 
end of Satchell Lane on a site where 
coppers for boiling tar for nautical related 
items were once situated.
During the 1860s a large house known as 
Ravenswood was built between Satchell 
Lane and the river, located at the present-
day Crowsport. In 1892 the training ship 
TS Mercury was permanently moored on 

the Hamble River where gradually a shore 
establishment was built in Satchell Lane. In 
the mid-1890s Mercury View Terrace was 
built and this was when the lane started to 
change and develop as we know it today.
At the beginning of the 1900s some 
Satchell Lane residents asked Hamble 
Parish Council if they could be included in 
Hamble. In 1902 most of Satchell Lane 
from the entrance to Port Hamble Marina 
northwards, including all the houses, was 
transferred from Hound to Hamble. Ian went 
on to show how the houses developed up 
the lane in the 1900s and the businesses 
that were located there including its own 
shop, Satchell Stores.
A major impact on the life of its residents 
occurred in 1926 when Satchell Farm 
fi elds were sold and made into an airfi eld 
which Air Service Training took over in 
1931 and it became known as Britain’s Air 
University. Ian showed some examples of 
the inevitable aircraft crashes adjacent to 
the lane. Satchell Lane was a gravel road 
and had two gravel pits but by the 1930s 
its homes had gained public services such 
as mains water, sewerage, gas, electricity, 
telephone and the road had gradually been 
tarred. Crowsport was built in the mid-
1930s in anticipation of yachtsmen buying 
the bungalows for seasonal use during the 
summer months.
After the Second World War more 
businesses started up such as boatyards at 
Badnam Creek, a sailmaker took over the 
east side farm buildings, a dentist worked 
from Fullwood and there was a printing 
business at the Studio. In the mid-1950s 
a caravan site was established and due to 
post-war housing shortage it was allowed to 
use part of the site for permanent residents. 
In the 1960s a very signifi cant change to 
the river and Satchell Lane occurred with 
the development of marinas. In 1964 
Port Hamble Marina opened and Mercury 

HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY 
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"My mother's Live-in Carer 
is a real godsend for us all"

One-to-one, personalised support
delivered by carefully matched
Carers providing companionship,
home-cooked meals, laundry
and housekeeping.

Call our friendly Live-in care
specialist to find out more:

0800 980 3958

W W W . A C C E S S - C A R E . C O . U K

We are your local Hampshire 
Live-in care agency, private 
and family-run since 1994, 
helping you arrange care.

 
 

 
Winter Tender Storage 

At MCC Marine we now offer Winter Storage for your tender.  We can 
provide safe, secure storage over the winter months including 
collection and cleaning of your tender.  
 
Cost for Winter Storage (November – March) 
Tenders up to 3.5m - £45 + VAT per month  
Tenders up to 4m £65 + VAT month 
Jet Skis £65 + VAT per month  
 
All storage includes collection, a full wash down and a full battery charge.  
 
We also offer Winterisation, servicing and repairs.  Please contact us 
on 02380 456116 for further details.  
 
 
 

 

 
Hamble Point Marina, Unit 2 Firefly Road, Hamble, Southampton. 

SO31 4NB 
T: 023 8045 6116 

E:  info@mccmarine.co.uk   W: www.mccmarine.co.uk 
Registered in England: 9826843 
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FROM THE COUNCIL’S RECORDS

100 YEARS AGO - Scavenging  The Scavenging Contractor notifi ed the Council that 
Sanitary Bins at Copperhill Terrace had been provided, but the Cottages on the Quay were 
still unprovided for. DECEMBER 1919

100 YEARS AGO - Fire Station Shed .A letter was read from Major Curling asking 
when it would be convenient for the Council to remove the Fire Station Shed from his ground 
... JANUARY 1920

75 YEARS AGO - Ambulance ... the possibility of the W.R.D.C. handing back the 
Ambulance to Mr Emmons, the Ambulance kindly placed at the disposal of Hamble A.R.P. 
at the outbreak of hostilities.  After discussion, it was decided to send a letter to Mr Emmons 
Solicitor to ask if Mr Emmons would allow the Ambulance to be transferred to Hamble Parish 
Council for use of parishioners until the European War is over.  DECEMBER 1944

75 YEARS AGO - Proposed Ferry between the Foreshore & Brook Creek  
Correspondence was read from Capt. Whitney ..... on his proposed ferry between Hamble & 
Brook ... JANUARY 1945

50 YEARS AGO - Planning Procedure  The Council expressed criticism of the County 
Council Planning Authority in respect of their acceptance of an amended application for 
extension to the Hamble Manor Hotel, which reduced the number of bedrooms from 100 to 
80, the scheme included a large underground car park ... DECEMBER 1969

50 YEARS AGO - Erection of Dwellings adjacent to Daffodil Terrace Advising they 
have received notifi cation from Jackson & Co that they proposed to use the road names 
Cerdic Mews and Cynric Road for their development off Satchell Lane. JANUARY 1970

25 YEARS AGO - Centenary Meeting The Chairman opened the meeting by stating 
that this meeting had been scheduled especially to take place on the nearest Monday to 
the date the Parish Council had fi rst been created, 100 years ago on 4th December 1894.  
All present would be invited to stay after the end of the meeting to celebrate the Centenary 
and when refreshments would be available. DECEMBER 1994

THE ABOVE IS AS RECORDED IN THE ARCHIVES (IMU)

Marina was completed in 1971.
TS Mercury closed in 1968 and later 
the airfi eld in 1984 which were to have 
signifi cant implications. Satchell Lane 
was bypassed around the school in 1977 
to enable the Mercury estate to be built. 
A 1970s proposal for a small pedestrian 
precinct near the former entrance of TS 
Mercury, so that the lane would be divided 
into two cul-de-sacs, was discussed at 
public meetings but due to the diversity 
of opinion of the residents it was never 
pursued.
Recent developments such as the 
Community Sports Complex, Blackthorn 

Health Centre and the inclusion of the 
former airfi eld for gravel extraction in the 
County’s Minerals and Waste Plan were 
also illustrated by Ian. Over the years there 
have been fi ve boundary changes that 
affected Satchell Lane, the last this year 
extended it to include land on the east side 
of Hamble Lane up to Mallards Road and 
the Bursledon boundary that brought all of 
Satchell Lane within Hamble.
It was most pleasing seeing so many current 
and former Satchell Lane residents at the 
meeting who were able to gain an insight 
in to what it was like in the past through the 
many fascinating pictures.
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Osmo WashOsmo Wash
GENUINE OFFER TO ALL

HAMBLE POSTCODE RESIDENTS

WINDOW CLEANING

FIRST CLEAN HALF PRICE

1 BED - £10.00 - £12.00        -          £5.00 - £6.00

2 BED - £12.00 - £15.00        -          £6.00 - £7.50

3 BED  - £15.00 - 20.00         -         £7.50 - £10.00

4, 5, 6 BED POA - CONSERVATORIES & VELUX EXTRA

Offer PriceNormal Price

OTHER SERVICES INCLUDE:
FASCIAS SOFFITS AND GUTTERING

INDUSTRIAL CARPET CLEAN

POWER WASHING, ACID BRICKWORK CLEANING

GRAFFITI REMOVAL

END OF TENANCY CLEANS, WEEKLY CLEANS , OFFICE

AND BUILDERS CLEANS

Tel: 01752 299223    Mobile: 07983 559930

mark@osmowash.com

Ask for Mark

As a thank you to all our existing customers for helping us

build our business. You will receive a FREE clean in December or January.

Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to all our customers

Old and New
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I’m looking online for Christmas 
costumes for my kids. But I’m slightly 
worried as I’ve read stories about 
some costumes not being fi re-safe 
and some children being hurt because 
of this. I want the kids to be able to 
enjoy their parties worry-free, so what 
should I look for when buying their 
costumes?
Unfortunately you’re right. There have been 
a number of incidents where children’s 
fancy dress costumes were set alight by 
accident.
But you can do a number of things to 
help keep your child safe. Citizens Advice 
recommends that you:
1) Check the costume comes with safety 
instructions, a CE marking and the 
manufacturer’s name. A CE marking means 
the product complies with European health 
and safety requirements, and the product 
has been tested for fl ammability.
2) Keep on the lookout for fake products 
by checking the CE mark. Sometimes the 
wrong mark is used entirely. If it looks 
correct, a giveaway may be the middle line 
of ‘E’, which should be shorter than the 
other parts.
3) Make sure you’re buying from a reputable 
retailer. So, if you’re shopping online, check 
whether you’re buying from a third-party 
seller and try and fi nd out as much about 
them as you can. 
4) Look for things like customer reviews or 
search for the company online to see what 
people are saying about them. You can also 
try contacting the company and asking for 
safety information. 
5) Lastly, you can check whether the 
product has ever been recalled for an issue 
before. Visit productrecall.campaign.gov.uk 
to check.
Citizens Advice also recommends that you 
speak with your children about how best to 

stay safe while having fun in fancy dress. 
Like making sure they keep away from 
candles and open fl ames, and remember 
to be mindful of any laces, drawstrings or 
small trailing parts on their costumes.
Remember, if you’re in doubt, you don’t 
have to buy the product. And you can always 
contact Citizens Advice consumer helpline 
on 03454 04 05 06 for further help or to 
report an issue.
For more information, visit www.
citizensadvice.org.uk
Call us on 03444 111 306, or come and 
see us:
Hamble - Mercury Library and Community 
Hub, High Street, SO31 4JE
Monthly Wednesday drop-in, 10am – 1pm 
(fi rst Wednesday of the month ONLY)
Bursledon - Lowford Centre, Portsmouth 
Road, SO31 8ES
Tuesday drop-in 10am – 12pm 
(appointments available on Wednesdays)
Hedge End - Dowd’s Farm Community 
Centre, 85 White’s Way, SO30 2GL
Friday drop-in 9.30am – 12.30pm 
(appointments available on Thursdays)
Eastleigh - 101 Leigh Road, SO50 9DR
Monday to Thursday 10am – 4pm (no 
appointment needed)

ADVICE COLUMN BY CITIZENS ADVICE EASTLEIGH

A monthly drop-in advice session, fi rst 
Wednesday of the month at The Mercury 

Library & Community Hub. 10am -1pm
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BEE SWARM COLLECTION M Barringer 8056 1792 
  07941 203 102 
BUS PASSES (Hampshire)  0300 555 1376 
EASTLEIGH BOROUGH COUNCIL (All depts)  8068 8000 
FRIENDS OF HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL Heather Ross - info@friendsofhambleprimary.co.uk  
HAMBLE BROWNIES Michelle Main Miller 8045 6357 
HAMBLE GOOD NEIGHBOURS (Medical Appt Transport Service) Co-Ordinator 0845 643 0371 
HAMBLE CLUB Mrs A Moore (Sec) 8045 6189 
HAMBLE CLUB FC Colin Williams (Sec) 8122 7187 
HAMBLE COMMUNITY SPORTS COLLEGE  8045 2105 
HAMBLE CONSERVATION VOLUNTEERS Philip Rawlinson - hambleconserve@btinternet.com 07810 453 138 
HAMBLE FLOWER CLUB Rosemary Dorman 8045 2385 
HAMBLE HOCKEY CLUB Mark Hobbs, Sec. markehobbs@hotmail.co.uk 07740 440021 
HAMBLE LADIES GROUP Bobby Conduit 8045 3626 
Hamble Ladies Walking Group Jenny Cudmore 8045 2877 
HAMBLE RNLI LADIES GUILD Evelyn Ingram/Margaret Robinson 8045 6085 
  8045 5499 
HAMBLE LIFEBOAT Janet Motherwell (Sec) 83 Satchell Lane 8045 6792 
HAMBLE LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY Janet Flack 8045 7189 
HAMBLE MONDAY CLUB Mary Austin 8045 5436 
HAMBLE PARENTS & TODDLERS GROUP Diana Richings 8045 7730 
HAMBLE-LE-RICE PARISH COUNCIL Amanda Jobling 8045 3422 
HAMBLE PLAYERS www.hambleplayers.hampshire.org.uk Fred Brazier 8056 1465 
HAMBLE POST OFFICE  8045 2323 
HAMBLE PRIMARY SCHOOL  8045 3298 
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS  (Beavers 6 - 8) beavers@hambleseascouts.com  
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (CUBS  8 - 10.5) Sue Hand 07775 856 345 
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (10.5 - 15, Explorers 15-18, Networks 18-25) Annette Dyke 8044 1007 
HAMBLE SEA SCOUTS (ALL SECTIONS) info@hambleseascouts.org.uk  
HAMBLE SQUASH CLUB Sharon Hoey 07745 220 149 
HAMBLE VILLAGE MARKET Chris Pullen 023 8044 0660 
HAMBLE VILLAGE PLAYSCHOOL Julie Ash (Administration) 07903 388 568 
HAMBLE YOUTH FOOTBALL CLUB Don Ross (Sec) 8056 0561 
HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL  01962 841 841 
HANTS DIRECT (highways)  01329 225 398 
HENVILLE EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION Mrs W Mason 8045 2720 
MEMORIAL HALL BOOKINGS Rebecca Whitaker-Veryard (Bookings Sec) 0798 3220588 
NATIONAL RAIL ENQUIRIES  03457 48 49 50 
ONE COMMUNITY 16 Romsey Road, Eastleigh 8090 2400 
POLICE  101, 999 in the event   
  of an emergency 
RIVER HAMBLE MOORING HOLDERS Assoc. Jeremy Clark 8040 2767 
ROMAN CATHOLIC CHURCH Rev Caro Conde, Station Road, Netley Abby, Hants 8044 8671 
SCOUTS – Spartan Explorers (13 – 17 year olds) Sue (not part of the Sea Scouts) 8056 0766 
ST ANDREW’S CHURCH (inc Priory Centre) Father Graham Whiting 8045 2148 
Priory Centre bookings Jeff Law 8045 4299 
Thurs Family Fellowship Pat Gillman 8045 2422 
Cherubs Father Graham Whiting 8045 2148 
Beacons Roy Baker 07971 721 652 
TESCO BUS Barbara Thurman 8045 3574 
Traveline  0871 200 22 33 
TS MERCURY OLD BOYS’ ASSOCIATION Capt D Parsons, Westmead, 49 The Park, Yeovil, BA20 1DF 01935 414 765 
YMCA Youth Service (Southampton)  023 8214 0640 

Cut this page out and keep it handy - it’s now only in the Magazine every quarter!

HANDY CONTACT NUMBERS
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Move in from just £30*
Welcome to the future of

renting with Leaders

CAM0015_01_0919

leaders.co.uk

Find out more 
by calling us on
01489 854 382

*plus your fi rst month’s rent
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